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REPORT TO: 

DATE OF MEETING: 

SUBMITTED BY: 

PREPARED BY: 

Community and Infrastructure Services Committee

December 6, 2021 

McGoldrick, Denise, General Manager of Infrastructure Services, 
519-741-2200 ext. 4657

Matthews, Dylan, Policy and Program Advisor (Office of Strategic 
Partners), 519-741-2200 ext. 7269 

WARD(S) INVOLVED: 9 and 10 

DATE OF REPORT: November 25, 2021 

REPORT NO.: INS-2021-12 

SUBJECT: Rotary Club of Kitchener 100th Anniversary Recognition Projects 

RECOMMENDATION: 

That staff be directed to negotiate a legal agreement with the Rotary Club of Kitchener 
(per Corporate Policy GOV-COR-2000 Municipal Sponsorship) to name the Band 
Stand at Victoria Park the Rotary Band Stand, in exchange for $100,000 towards its 
refurbishment in 2022; and 

That the term for the sponsorship of the Band Stand at Victoria Park be the 
replacement lifespan of the asset; and 

That the request submitted by the Rotary Club of Kitchener, (per Corporate Policy 
MUN-FAC-475 Naming/Renaming – Corporate Facilities for Commemorative or Non-
Monetary Purposes), be approved; and 

That Duke Street Plaza, located at Kitchener City Hall, formally be named Rotary 
Plaza. 

REPORT HIGHLIGHTS: 

 The purpose of this report is to recommend two project opportunities in partnership with
the Rotary Club of Kitchener, in recognition of its 100th anniversary.

 The key finding of this report is that both opportunities follow different corporate policies,
therefore requiring council’s endorsement of each in order to proceed.

 The financial implications are sponsorship of $100,000 by the Kitchener Rotary Club to
refurbish the Band Stand at Victoria Park, and up to $10,000 for site signage and
amenities at the Duke Street Plaza at Kitchener City Hall.

 Community engagement included close collaboration with members of the Rotary Club
of Kitchener in the selection of the two recognition projects. The Rotary Club has



 

 

coordinated various community endorsements supporting its asset naming request, 
provided as Attachment C.  

 This report supports the delivery of core services. 
 
BACKGROUND:   
 
The Rotary Club of Kitchener is celebrating its 100th anniversary in 2022. Rotary is a chapter-
based non-profit service club, whose volunteer members provide community service and 
humanitarian initiatives around the world. To commemorate this significant milestone, the 
Rotary Club of Kitchener has approached the City to collaborate on planned capital works. 
 
REPORT: 

This report has been organized based on the two recognition projects that have been 
identified, as both follow separate corporate policies: the refurbishment of the Band Stand 
at Victoria Park (sponsorship), and the naming of Duke Street Plaza, City Hall (asset 
naming). 

Victoria Park Band Stand Refurbishment Project 

The Rotary Club of Kitchener has approached the City with an opportunity to sponsor the 
refurbishment of the Band Stand at Victoria Park, in the amount of $100,000. This site was 
specifically selected by Rotary Club members.  

Per Corporate Policy GOV-COR-2000 Municipal Sponsorship, City Council approval is 
required for any agreement that is: 

 in excess of $125,000 for the term of the agreement; 
 in excess of 10 years in duration; 
 naming rights for an entire complex; or 
 does not satisfy the provisions of this policy. 

The Band Stand at Victoria Park is not currently a City asset that is marketed as an 
opportunity for commercial sponsorship opportunities in a static or permanent form, such as 
naming. As such, council consideration and approval of this request is required. 

Outside of this request, the Band Stand has been identified as an asset within Victoria Park 
requiring potential refurbishment/replacement. INS Parks and Cemeteries has identified 
improvement work at the Band Stand as $80,000 Class D estimate. The estimated lifespan 
of the Band Stand post renovation is 25 years, barring a catastrophic event, based on a 
recent structural assessment. 

The Band Stand at Victoria Park is a passive use asset, in that it is not booked by users nor 
does it host any programming via registration. Due to its location on Roos Island, there isn’t 
proximity to a roadway to factor in a vehicle exposure count normally factored into 
sponsorship valuations, and there is only pedestrian access to the Band Stand.  

The $100,000 amount discussed with the Rotary Club represents a 100 percent contribution 
to the refurbishment cost, with further funding available for enhancement of amenities or 
features (accessibility, electrical, mechanical etc.) as well as a recognition of club donors in 
the form of a plaque or sign. Local Rotary Club members are excited by the prospect of 



 

 

working with the City on this project, specifically on opportunities to increase accessibility 
features of the structure.  

Subject to council approval and pending negotiation of a sponsorship agreement with the 
Rotary Club, naming recognition would terminate at the end-life of the Band Stand (e.g., the 
agreement would not cover a future replacement of the Band Stand). The Band Stand 
naming also would not preclude it from future use as a venue in a non-permanent 
sponsorship arrangement, such as an event. 

Subject to council approval, work to plan for the refurbishment of the Band Stand would 
need to commence immediately to align with the 2022 construction season and the Rotary 
Club’s 100th anniversary. A ceremony suitable to commemorate the project would be 
coordinated in 2022. 

Duke Street Plaza Renovation Project 

City of Kitchener policy MUN-FAC-475 Naming/Renaming – Corporate Facilities for 
Commemorative or Non-Monetary Purposes is intended to provide consistent criteria and 
process for the selection of names for, or the renaming of, corporate assets for 
commemorative or non-monetary recognition. The current policy has been in place since 
2005 and all decision-making to name or rename a corporate asset is at the discretion of 
council. 

In terms of criteria and process, MUN-FAC-475 outlines the following guidance for 
consideration of naming opportunities: 

 a name that identifies geographical significance. 

 a name that identifies a historical significance. 

 a name that allows for recognition of the contributions of individuals. 

 a name that allows for recognition of the contributions of organizations, corporations, 
or foundations. 

With regard to the recognition of organizations, corporations, and foundations, contributions 
should be linked to enhanced quality of life and well-being; outstanding contributions; and/or 
contributions toward the environmental preservation, conservation, or enhancement of 
Kitchener. 

On October 26, 2022, the City received a formal request from the Rotary Club of Kitchener 
in accordance with MUN-FAC-475, requesting that a corporate asset be named or renamed 
in recognition of its 100th anniversary (see Attachment 1). Staff are of the opinion that the 
request from the Rotary Club conforms with MUN-FAC-475, specifically in recognition of the 
club’s many years of service and significant contributions to the Kitchener community.  

A list of potential assets has been shared with the Rotary Club and after further consultation 
the Duke Street Plaza at City Hall was identified as an ideal asset for this request. The 
renovation of Duke Street Plaza is also scheduled to take place in 2022, aligning with the 
commemoration of the Rotary Club’s 100th anniversary.  

In terms of any impact resulting from naming of the asset, the policy identifies the following 
considerations regarding the changing of existing names: 

 any historical significance of the name; 



 

 

 impact on the individual or organizations associated with the existing name; and 

 cost and impact of changing existing signage, rebuilding community recognition, and 
updating records (e.g., data bases, letterhead, promotional materials, etc.). 

Currently, use of the name Duke Street Plaza is used informally, primarily for internal 
purposes. As such, the above noted considerations identified by MUN-FAC-475 are not 
significant. A plaque formally recognizing the site, however, following renovation has been 
discussed with the club to formally dedicate the site as Rotary Plaza. 

While not condition of MUN-FAC-475, as part of this endeavour the Rotary Club of Kitchener 
has also indicated its willingness to contribute up to $10,000 to cover costs associated with 
a commemorative plaque and to purchase removable features for the space, such as 
seating. 

With regard to broader consultation on the dedication of the Duke Street Plaza, the Rotary 
Club has coordinated various community endorsements supporting this request. Letters of 
support received by the report submission deadline are attached as Attachment C.  Subject 
to council approval, a ceremony suitable to commemorate the naming and dedication of the 
site would be coordinated in 2022. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT: 
 
This report supports the delivery of core services.  
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS: 
 
Capital Budget – Project costs associated with the refurbishment of the Victoria Park Band 
Stand would be covered by the sponsorship agreement between the City and the Rotary 
Club of Kitchener, up to $100,000. The Rotary Club of Kitchener is also contributing $10,000 
towards a commemorative plaque and enhancement amenities as outlined within this report. 
 
Operating Budget – The recommendation has no impact on the Operating Budget.  
 
 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT:  

 
INFORM – This report has been posted to the City’s website with the agenda in advance of 
the council / committee meeting. 
 
COLLABORATE – City staff have worked closely with representatives of the Rotary Club to 
identify and select both recognition projects.  
 
 
PREVIOUS REPORTS/AUTHORITIES: 
 
There are no previous reports/authorities related to this matter.  
 
 
APPROVED BY:   Denise McGoldrick, General Manager, Infrastructure Services 



 

 

 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 

 Attachment A – Submission by Rotary Club of Kitchener under MUN-FAC-475 

Attachment B – The Rotary Club of Kitchener and the City of Kitchener – A Brief 
    History 

Attachment C – Letters of Support for naming of Duke Street Plaza 
 
 

        
 



















 

 
 

November 7, 2021 
 
City of Kitchener Councillors, 
c/o City of Kitchener 
200 King Street West 
Kitchener, ON N2G 4G7 
 
To Whom It May Concern 
 
In 1957 the organization we know today as KidsAbility was founded and supported by local 
Rotarians who were dedicated to helping children and youth with disabilities achieve their full 
potential.  The doors opened for the first time at the K-W Rotary Children’s Centre on King 
Street in Kitchener.  

Rotary’s journey in serving kids with disabilities locally began in the 1920s. During those 
formative years between 1922 to 1957, Rotary Club members organized medical clinics, 
transported children to Toronto hospitals when they couldn’t be seen locally, and fundraised to 
buy equipment and pay for medical services. Rotarians knew that a local and permanent facility 
was needed for this growing community. 

In the ensuing decades, the dedication and support of the Rotary Club of Kitchener has been 
responsible for thousands of children being able to achieve their potential. 
 
KidsAbility has been the annual beneficiary of the Rotary Club’s successful Car Draw lottery. 
Their significant financial support over the decades has helped thousands of children in our 
community to walk, talk and achieve milestones. 
 
The Rotary Club of Kitchener has also provided moral support to kids and their families 
volunteering in numerous activities such as the Rotary Fun Day where the five Rotary Clubs 
organized an annual day of fun outdoor activities for families who use our services, 
volunteering at KidsAbility’s annual “Oh Christmas Free” events that provided a day of respite 
for families while their kids enjoyed visits with Santa and other festive activities.  
 
Without a doubt, our community and the City of Kitchener is a better place to live, work and 
play thanks to the support of local Rotarians including the Rotary Club of Kitchener and its 
members who work diligently to ensure a brighter future for all children and youth in our 
community and their families.   
 



 

It is our distinct pleasure to endorse the Rotary Club of Kitchener’s request to name the 
gardens, outdoor art installations, and seating areas at the Duke Street elevation of Kitchener 
City Hall the Rotary Plaza.  Indeed, this would be a fitting tribute to the contribution of the Club 
to our community over the past century! 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
Linda Kenny    Lisa Talbot  
CEO, KidsAbility   Executive Director, KidsAbility Foundation 
 



 

Nov. 12, 2021

 

Dear members of Kitchener City Council: 

It is my honour and privilege to offer our support for the Rotary Club of Kitchener to be formally 

recognized by the renaming of the  Duke Street elevation at Kitchener City Hall as Rotary Plaza. This 

certainly is a testament to the legacy of the Rotary Club of Kitchener, and the ways that they have 

served this community over the last 100 years. 

Over many years at House of Friendship, we have enjoyed the support of the Rotary Club of Kitchener, 

helping to ensure that everyone can belong and thrive in Waterloo Region. The members of Rotary 

Club of Kitchener have been constant, faithful supporters through generous donations. Their members 

group made an incredible donation to show their support for our residential addiction treatment 

centre on Ann Street in Kitchener through the Under One Roof campaign. Their donation was a 

landmark donation that inspired others to get involved in this project.  

Personally, I walk through the downtown core regularly, and always enjoy the sitting area and lights on 

Duke Street behind City Hall. I will be honoured to sit there and feel the community spirit embodied 

there as it becomes the Rotary Plaza. 

With gratitude,  

 

John Neufeld 
Executive Director 
House of Friendship 
 

  

 



November 10, 2021

Rotary Club of Kitchener - A Valued Partner In Our Community! 

To Kitchener City Council 

Part of what makes Kitchener a wonderful community to live and work, are those caring

individuals and groups who provide selfless service to others. Sharing their time, talents and

resources, The Rotary Club of Kitchener exemplifies these traits and is a leader in our

community. 

Grand River Hospital has been a recipient of the generosity of the Rotary Club and it’s

members. We have a number of dedicated Rotarians who volunteer at the hospital - a

Rotarian’s smile and compassion is evident with patients and staff alike. 

Without caring community partners like the Rotary Club of Kitchener, our hospital could not

provide exceptional care for some many, so close to home. Their generosity is no more evident

than the gifts totalling over over $100,000 over the years to various programs and equipment.

This has left a lasting imprint on Grand River Hospital. 

That’s why Grand River Hospital is thrilled to support the proposal before City Council of

having the Duke Street elevation be named Rotary Plaza. What a wonderful gesture this would

be to recognize all the selfless support and leadership our local Rotary has provided over the

last 100 years to Kitchener. 

On behalf of the 5,000 staff, 1,000 volunteers and over 18,000 individual donors, corporations

and organizations that support our hospital, we fully back the Rotary Plaza!

835 King Street West 
Kitchener ON, N2G 1G3
519-749-4205
Charitable Registration # 88918 0394 RR 0001
grhf.ca @careneverstops

GRAND RIVER HOSPITAL FOUNDATION

Paul McIntyre Royston

CEO

519-504-4535

pmr@grhf.ca



 

 

 

 

 
 
November 1, 2021 
 
 
RE: LETTER OF SUPPORT FOR ROTARY CLUB OF KITCHENER 
 
 
TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN: 
 
I am pleased to write this letter in support of the Rotary Club of Kitchener in light of its 100th 
year of generosity and giving to its community.   
 
The Rotary Club of Kitchener has been a great friend and supporter of The Kitchener-Waterloo 
Art Gallery.  The Club’s passion and belief in the impact of the arts on a community’s well-being 
has been evident throughout the years.  
 
As KWAG reaches its 66th anniversary, I hearken back to 1960 when the Rotary Club of Kitchener 
purchased the Pentecostal Tabernacle on Benton Street and rented it to the Gallery for 
$1.00/annually.  The Gallery was in desperate need of a permanent and better space, moving 
from a small bicycle shed behind Kitchener Collegiate to the refurbished church space. Then, 
from the Gallery’s move from Benton Street to the current purpose-built building within Centre 
in the Square, the Rotary Club once again came forward with a generous donation to the Rotary 
Education Centre and Vault at the Gallery as well as contributing to the renovation of the 
Community Access Space.  
 
It is important to note that such contributions are much more than financial support towards 
building. It is what happens within the building. The Rotary helped a community have access to 
the arts, assisted the Gallery in supporting artists and encouraging creative thinking for youth 
through education and workshops, offering a safe and welcoming place for all visitors to engage 
with each other socially through the art experience. 
 
The Gallery is continually grateful for the support they have provided us.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Shirley Madill 
Executive Director 
 
 
 

 



 
563 Krug Street 

Kitchener, ON  N2B 1L8 
519.496.4585 

cheryl@cherylaewing.ca 
 
November 11, 2021 
 
To Mayor Vrbanovic and Members of Council 
 
I would like to express my support of the Rotary Club of Kitchener’s request that a city 
asset be named in recognition of the positive impact the club has had within, and on 
behalf of the City of Kitchener. From the founding of Kidsability in 1957 as the K-W 
Rotary Children’s Centre to an international impact through projects and the eradication 
of polio, members of the club have proudly carried the name of Kitchener with them as 
they work to better the world.  
 
For over 20 years, I have represented the City of Kitchener and the Kitchener Rotary Club 
on a project based in Nogales, Mexico. Over the years 1,000’s of Christmas gifts have 
been given to children of families unable to properly celebrate Three King’s Day. The 
project quickly expanded to include grocery staples, blankets, and winter coats. The City 
of Nogales and the State of Sonora began contributing to the project about 10 years in. 
As relationships were built, the project expanded to include the building of water 
fountains in schools where children had no access to drinking water. We have 
refurbished school desks resulting in more children being able to attend school, provided 
a commercial oven to a community centre allowing local women to produce baked 
goods to sell on behalf of their family, supported a young man o the verge of dropping 
out of college in order to support his family, leading to a very productive and successful 
engineering career.  The club has facilitated an ambulance being delivered to the 
Nogales Fire Fighters, a critical gift as the community of 250,000 is protected primarily 
by volunteer firefighters. We have also supported the firefighters with the gift of walkie 
talkies, safety vests, and firefighting gear. In the last two years support through the 
purchase of PPE, defibrillators and oxygen tanks have continued. City of Kitchener pens 
and pins have made the annual trip to Nogales and are coveted by Nogales Rotarians 
and firefighters. This particular project is unique in its longevity and the building of long-
standing friendships 
 
I believe that the Rotary Club of Kitchener reflects the values of the City of Kitchener and 
is deserving of recognition as an essential partner in the health of our community. Thank 
you for your consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
Cheryl A Ewing 





Samples of Plaques and Signs Featuring The Rotary Club of Kitchener 
 

 
Child Development Care Centre South Africa 
 

 
Ambulance, Nogales, Mexico 
 

 
Child Development Care Centre, South Africa 
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November‌ ‌10,‌ ‌2021‌ ‌ 

‌ 

To‌ ‌whom‌ ‌it‌ ‌may‌ ‌concern:‌ ‌ 

‌ 

Please‌ ‌accept‌ ‌this‌ ‌letter‌ ‌of‌ ‌appreciation‌ ‌and‌ ‌support‌ ‌for‌ ‌the‌ ‌Rotary‌ ‌Club‌ ‌of‌ ‌Kitchener‌ ‌and‌‌ 

the‌ ‌Kitchener‌ ‌Rotary‌ ‌Plaza‌ ‌proposal.‌ ‌ 

‌ 

Support‌ ‌from‌ ‌the‌ ‌Rotary‌ ‌Club‌ ‌has‌ ‌been‌ ‌an‌ ‌important‌ ‌part‌ ‌of‌ ‌our‌ ‌Nutrition‌ ‌for‌ ‌Learning‌‌ 

program‌ ‌here‌ ‌at‌ ‌Forest‌ ‌Hill.‌ ‌Rotary‌ ‌fundraising‌ ‌enabled‌ ‌us‌ ‌to‌ ‌purchase‌ ‌a‌ ‌large-capacity‌‌ 

freezer‌ ‌for‌ ‌the‌ ‌program.‌ ‌In‌ ‌addition,‌ ‌Rotarians‌ ‌volunteered‌ ‌weekday‌ ‌mornings‌ ‌to‌ ‌help‌ ‌get‌‌ 

our‌ ‌daily‌ ‌Snack‌ ‌Packs‌ ‌ready‌ ‌for‌ ‌distribution‌ ‌to‌ ‌each‌ ‌of‌ ‌our‌ ‌classes.‌ ‌ 

‌ 

The‌ ‌financial‌ ‌and‌ ‌hands-on‌ ‌support‌ ‌support‌ ‌provided‌ ‌by‌ ‌the‌ ‌Rotary‌ ‌Club‌ ‌have‌ ‌been‌‌ 

important‌ ‌to‌ ‌the‌ ‌success‌ ‌of‌ ‌this‌ ‌program‌ ‌serving‌ ‌approximately‌ ‌450‌ ‌students‌ ‌each‌ ‌and‌‌ 

every‌ ‌day.‌ ‌ 

‌ 

Thank‌ ‌you‌ ‌for‌ ‌your‌ ‌consideration.‌ ‌ 

‌ 

Sincerely,‌ ‌ 

‌ 

Brad‌ ‌Hughes‌ ‌ 

Principal‌ ‌ 
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